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Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.28/04) concerning the implications arising from the City Council resolution on the transfer of the Talkin Tarn Estate.

The City Council, at its meeting on 23 November 2004, resolved as follows:-

"That the City Council:

1. Defers any decision on the transfer of the Talkin Tarn Estate, 

pending:

(a) Further negotiations with Cumbria County Council to ensure the inclusion of the Tarn End Hotel in the transfer, as detailed in the Executive Minute EX.195/03, confirmed in the Council Minutes C.151/03(d) and outlined in the separate letters from the former Chief Executive and from Councillor Mitchelson as Council Leader to the County Council, appended to Report CLS.58/03.

(b) More detailed investigation of the cost of treatment and of future management of the lake, given the stated difficulties of dealing with the problems of Blue Algae and the Health and Safety concerns.

(c) The production of a detailed business plan based on Stage G costing; using an independent consultancy if necessary.

(d) More detailed reports on potential revenue costs and income.

(e) More detailed reports on any potential obligations as outlined in paragraphs 2.1. and 2.2 of Report P.23/04.

(f) Evidence of commitment from capital grant sources.

2. Request that all the above are brought before the Executive and all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration."

Following the City Council meeting, clarification had been sought over the position regarding the inclusion of the Tarn End Hotel as part of the transfer.

A letter dated 7 December 2004 from the Chief Executive, Cumbria County Council was submitted confirming that the hotel was not included in the transfer.

The remaining matters listed in the City Council resolution would require new resources of up to £95,000 depending on the level of detail required.

The Head of Property Services further reported that the business case had been written on the assumption that the transfer was to be a wholly funded City Council scheme.  An alternative approach could be to use the work undertaken to date as the basis for exploring other ways of undertaking a scheme.

For example, there had been an offer of financial assistance with regard to the blue green algae.  A further detailed report had been prepared as part of the work to date in any case.  This alternative approach may involve the setting up of a partnership to run the estate, perhaps by leasing it from the County Council rather than outright purchase.  Ultimately, most of the risk would still fall to the City Council, but some of the concerns raised at Council, particularly in relation to an exit strategy, may be allayed.  However, additional resources would be required to investigate this more complex route.

The Head of Property Services concluded that all schemes were at risk to uncertainty as costs/income could never be guaranteed or problems necessarily be eradicated.  If Members require, further detailed investigations could be made which challenge the assumptions upon which the Talkin Tarn business case has been presented although additional funding would be needed.  Officers could investigate external grant sources, eg trust options, in partnership although again, more resources would be required. 

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, made the following comments on the Council resolution 1(a) to (e):-

(a)  the County Council has reaffirmed its position that the hotel is not part of the transfer.

(b)  a report on environmental issues commissioned in 2004 clearly identified how the problem of blue/green algae could be managed in an acceptable way.

(c), (d), (e)  Should the City Council wish to proceed with the further investigations, funding would be required by way of supplementary estimate.

Councillor Bloxham considered that the matter should be referred back to the City Council on 18 January 2005 for a final decision to be taken on whether the City Council wished to proceed with this transfer.

Summary of options rejected

None

Decision

That the matter be referred back to the City Council on 18 January 2005, with the Executive's comments, for a final decision to be taken on whether the City Council wished to proceed with the transfer of Talkin Tarn from the County Council.

Reasons for Decision

To seek instructions from the City Council on whether the transfer of the Talkin Tarn estate from the County Council to the City Council should proceed.







